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Musicians become Instruments of Peace
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Musicians provide varied 
music genre and music 
relevant to worship theme

Anna and Don Jenkins have woven 
music through their 40 years of life to-
gether, inspired by their families as they 
grew up.

For 10 years, they were involved in 
the multicultural Bethany UCC in Se-
attle, and while they were there, they 
developed Instruments of Peace.  That 
group brings together musicians, includ-
ing their son, daughter and son-in-law, 
and friends, to share gospel, jazz, folk, 
Celtic, classical, African drumming and 
world music in spiritual settings.

When Anna and Don needed to live 
next door to her mother in Kirkland nine 
years ago, in the house where she grew 
up.

Instruments of Peace goes into dif-

Continued on Page 4

Anna and Don Jenkens sang and accompanied singing on harp and guitar for Annual Meeting 
2014 at University Congregational UCC in Seattle, one of several churches they provide music 
for in the Seattle area.				     

Annual Meeting 2015 with consider 
the theme of “Spring Forth!”  when it 
gathers Friday through Sunday, April 24 
to 26 in Spokane.

Planners have sprung forth with 
a new idea for workshops, planning a 
series of 15-minute mini-workshops so 
more people can share ideas, collabo-
rate, offer resources, report on special-
ized ministry, a new initiative or project. 

The keynote speaker is the Rev. 
Quinn Caldwell, pastor and teacher of 
Plymouth Congregational UCC in Syr-
acuse, N. Y., and author of All I Really 
Want: Readings for a Modern Christmas  
and co-author of The Unofficial Hand-
book of the United Church of Christ, 
geared for millennials: confirmation-
aged youth and teens to appreciate the 

United Church of Christ denomination. 
He is a member of the UCC Still-

speaking Writers’ Group and author for 
the Stillspeaking Daily Devotionals, 
published on the UCC website. (http://
www.ucc.org/feed-your-spirit/daily-de-
votional/

Quinn, a native of  Groton and 1999 
graduate in natural resources from Cor-
nell University, earned a master’s in di-
vinity in 2003 from Union Theological 

Seminary in New York City. He did a 
two-year pastoral residency at Welles-
ley, Mass., Congregational Church. The 
former associate minister at Old South 
Church in Boston leads the Under-40 
Writers Group for the UCC website’s 
Feed Your Spirit section on the denomi-
nation’s global reach.

His other wider church activities 
include co-creating “Bless,” a small 
group DVD resource; co-hosting “Bless: 
A Conference for Worship Leaders” in 
2011; and co-creating the nationally 
streamed commissioning service for 
Misson:1, also in 2011.

For information, contact Scott 
Ward at scott@magnoliaucc.org or Jan 
Shannon, Westminster UCC, pastor-
jan@westminsterucc.org.

Quinn Caldwell will speak at Annual Meeting 2015

Annual Meeting 
2015 will be

April 24 to 26
in Spokane.
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What

do 

you

bring

to 

worship

this

week?

I attended a recent ordination.  

My beloved became the Rev. Lauren Can-
non in a service that was rich and full.  

This was the first ordination and installa-
tion I’d attended in years where I didn’t have an 
official role of some sort due to my conference 
position.  

Others from our conference and from Lau-
ren’s home conference, the Illinois Conference, 
asked the questions and said the words I nor-
mally get to say.  

I sat in the pew, sang the hymns, said the 
words, and made the promises.  Family, friends 
and colleagues gathered in person, in spirit and 
in memory.  

This day had been on the horizon for a 
while.  At the same time it seemed both unreal 
and deeply real at the exact same time.  It was 
a good, good day.

These rites and liturgies are always an in-
teresting mix of things.  

Whether an ordination, installation, wed-
ding, baptism or funeral the day itself has its 
own sort of weight.  There is so much work 
in the planning of the day that getting through 
it all really feels like the completion of some-
thing.  

For those planning the day, there really isn’t 
much more to do once the service starts but ad-
just and adapt along the way to the small un-
anticipated or spontaneous pieces that emerge.  

Part of the joy at the end of the service is 
simply because its done.

Completion is far from the final word.  The 
service itself is a recognition of what’s begin-
ing, too.  

These rites in the life of the church are not 
just about what we’re being gifted with, but 
also about some of what we’re letting go.  

When someone is ordained, he/she is not 
only being trusted with leadership and pasto-
ral roles in the Church, but are also letting go 
of the autonomy they had as a church member 
and agreeing to be accountable to “the faith and 
order of the United Church of Christ.”  

When someone is baptized, the person or 
the parents of the person are committing to ac-
cept both the joys and struggles of being faith-
ful and to allow themselves to be supported 
by and in relationship with members of a faith 
community.  

These rites and rituals are full of what we 
let go and what we are given.

Every time of worship—whether its one 
of those more occasional rites and liturgies or 
Sunday morning worship—can have some of 
that in it.  That’s the hope, really.  

It is this bridge time where our week’s come 
with us; all the joys, the sorrows, the struggles 
and the celebrations.  

It’s a time for us to remember what’s im-
portant and recommit to prioritize our weeks 
around those most important things that God 
puts in front of us.  

It is a time to mark completions and begin-
nings and the sometimes uncomfortable places 
in between. 

Although what the pastor might bring is 
important, what we all bring collectively is still 
more important.  

What we bring, what we share, what we of-
fer, what we let go, what we ask for, what we 
promise and how we recognize or seek out God 
in that moment is what makes that moment sa-
cred.  

Bringing all that is not always easy.  Things 
get in the way but, with some exceptions, those 
are things we’ve brought, too, and can’t or 
aren’t ready to let go of, yet.

What do you bring to worship this week?

Conference 
Comments

What makes worship, a rite or a moment sacred?

By The Rev. 
Mike Denton
Conference 

Minister
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Transitions announced
Kizzie Jones is retiring after 17 years 

as chaplain at Horizon House.
Alice Ling is the pastor at United 

Church of Christ Congregational in Wal-
lace.

Hal Bergmann, of Shalom UCC in 
Richland was ordained Dec. 
14 at University Congrega-
tional UCC in Seattle.  At 
The Chaplaincy in Richland, 
he will be serve at two Tri-
Cities hospitals.  

Andrew Conley-Hol-
com, a Pacific School of 
Religion graduate, will be 
ordained Jan. 3 at home church is First 
Congregational UCC in Bellingham. He 
will be installed Jan. 3 as pastor at Admiral 
Congregational in Seattle. 

Lynn Nelson will be ordained and 
installed on Jan. 4 at Affirmational UCC-
Plymouth Congregational in Colfax, which 
she has served as a licensed pastor.

Leslie Moughty, a Pacific School of 
Religion graduate from Bothel, will be 
ordained Jan. 18 at Northshore UCC in 
Woodinville.  She is director of children, 
youth and families.

James Smucker died on Nov. 10, at the 
age of 92.  He served as Washington North 
Idaho conference minister from 1967 to 
1971, then as New York Conference minis-
ter until 1987. A graduate of Yale Divinity 
School and Chicago Theological Seminary, 
he was also a missionary in India with his 
late wife Onieta beginning in 1946. He 
served churches in Ohio, Illinois and New 
York, and was associate conference minis-
ter in Illinois.  After retiring, he returned to 
Washington and volunteered for the UCC 
Office of Church in Society.  

Roland Schlueter, 95, of Seattle, died 
on Dec. 4.  Born in Wisconsin, he married 
his late wife Frances in 1943, received a 
bachelor’s from Yale, an MDiv from Union 
and a PhD from the University of Edin-
burgh. He served seven churches in the 
conference from 1943 to 1984, and was 
later active at Plymouth Congregational 
Church in Seattle. 

Interfaith Advocacy Days set
The Faith Action Network of Wash-

ington is planning three advocacy days in 
January and February to inform pastors and 
members of congregations about issues be-
fore the 2015 Washington State Legislature 
and advocacy strategies.

   “Act on the Dream” is the statewide 
theme.   Events are 9 a.m. to 3 p.m., Satur-

day, Jan. 31, at St. Mark’s Lutheran Church 
in Spokane, at 3 p.m., Saturday, Feb. 7 in 
Yakima, and Thursday, Feb. 19, at United 
Churches in Olympia.

PNW Conference Minister Mike Den-
ton will give the opening keynote on the 
theme, “Raising Prophetic Voices: Faith 

Communities Advocate for 
Justice,” for the 2015 East-
ern Washington Legislative 
Conference in Spokane.

Workshops will ad-
dress coal and oil transport, 
the Columbia River Treaty, 
wealth inequality, jails and 
police accountability, and in-

terfaith reconciliation in Iraq.  There will 
be legislative briefings by the Rev. Paul 
Benz of the Faith Action Network of Wash-
ington and representative sof the Washing-
ton State Catholic Conference.

Roberta Wilburn, associate dean of 
graduate studies in education at Whitworth 
University, will speak on proposals related 
to K-12 education issues.

The Fig Tree, Catholic Charities of 
Spokane and the Faith Action Network 
partner to plan Spokane’s event.  For in-
formation, call 535-4112 or email kaye@
thefigtree.org.

For information on the other Inter-
faith Advocacy Day events, call 206-625-
9790 or visit www.fanwa.org.

Midwinter youth events set
The theme for Pilgrim Firs’ junior high 

and senior high Midwinter Retreats is “All 
In: Living Your Life with Purpose.” 

Katy Lloyd and Kristen Almgren, 
co-chairs of the Outdoor Ministries Task 
Force, invite youth to jump “all in” to the 
retreat by setting phones and technology 
aside, along with the pressures of daily life, 
for the duration of the weekend. 

There will be opportunities for youth 
to explore their values and where they feel 
called in life, along with reassurance that 
it’s okay if they don’t know what they want 
to be “when they grow up,” said Katy. 

Campers will consider an adapted ver-
sion of the “7 Strange Questions to Find 
Your Life Purpose” by Mark Manson, as 
well as how Jesus was called to the life he 
led, said Kristen.   

Katy and Kristen have been planning 
the retreats with Leslie Moughty, Susan 
Andresen, Rich Porter and Andrew Con-
ley-Holcom, with input from Margaret Ir-
ribarra and Tara Barber of the Youth and 
Young Adult Council.  

“Because youth often take camp photos 

with their phones, we are asking for dona-
tions of digital cameras, so we can capture 
memories of the retreat,” Katy said. 

People with digital cameras to donate 
can contact her at (206) 930-1639.  

Junior High Midwinter at Pilgrim Firs 
is Jan. 9 to 11 with an Early Bird discount 
for registering before Dec. 19th.  

Senior High is Jan. 16-18 with Early 
Bird discount deadline of Dec. 26.

For information, call 360-876-2031 
or visit pncucc.org.

N-Sid-Sen’s Junior/Senior High Mid-
winter is March 13 to 15 with a discount 
deadline of Feb. 20.  Dana Sprenkle, Sarah 
McDonald and Mark Boyd are directors. 

For information, call 208-689-3489 
or visit www.n-sid-sen.org.

Justice Leadership Program 
study continues into June

The Justice Leadership Program’s 
Faith and Justice class series continues in 
the winter and through June.  “Building 
Skills for Social Change” includes ses-
sions on community organizing, advocacy, 
caring for oneself and setting boundaries 
while caring for others experiencing trau-
ma, cultural competency for global citizen-
ship and leading inspiring meetings.

Participants study with the PNC’s 
four 2014-2015 UCC justice interns 
in Seattle, said Elizabeth Dickinson, 
JLP coordinator.  The next “Skills for 
Social Change” class is on “Chang-
ing the World One Meeting at a Time.”  
Cory Maclay, an organizational leadership 
consultant, will lead the session beginning 
at 6:30 p.m. with an optional potluck, and 
continue as a workshop from 7 to 8:30 
p.m., Tuesday, Jan. 6, at Keystone Church, 
5019 Keystone Place North in Seattle.

For information, call 206-320-0432 or 
email jlp.elizabeth@gmail.com.

Conference Council is Jan. 24
The Conference Council meets on Sat-

urday, Jan. 24, at Normandy Park UCC in 
Seattle for the budget summit.  Represen-
tatives of committees and task forces will 
bring their budget requests, said Andy Cas-
troLang, moderator.  For information, call 
206-725-8383.

Debra Jarvis sermon on TEDMED
Based on a sermon she gave at Univer-

sity Congregational UCC in 2012, Debra 
Jarvis gave a TEDMED talk in Washing-
ton, D.C. in September.  It is at www.ted.
com/talks/debra_jarvis_yes_i_survived_
cancer_but_that_doesn_t_define_me.  She 
is living outside Geneva, Switzerland, 

Conference
News
Briefs
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In her third two-year term 
on the Pacific Northwest UCC 
Conference Committee on 
Ministry, Lois Farnsworth-
Whysong of the Congrega-
tional Church in Metaline Falls 
said she has gained “a good un-
derstanding of the Manual on 
Ministry.”

She started serving on the 
committee shortly after retiring 
more than seven years ago after 
32 years as a special education 
teacher in Metaline Falls.

Nominated by Conference 
Minister Mike Denton, she 
began serving on the national 
UCC Habakkuk Group, which 
is engaged in a three-year pro-
cess of conversations on minis-
try.

The group formed in Febru-
ary and met in June and October 
in Cleveland.  It meets between 
meetings online to review doc-
uments and share research.

Their role is to re-imagine 
the Manual on Ministry, which 
is a primary resource for Con-
ference Committees on Minis-
try regarding authorized min-
istry.

“Much of our work is in 
process and is confidential,” 
said Lois.

“We have started working 
small groups, looking at what 
other mainline denominations 
are doing on policies for au-
thorization, researching what 
works, the theology behind 
what they do and why,” she 
said.

“Our goal is to write the 
Manual on Ministry in ways 
that address the changing cul-
ture around us.  Our group rep-
resents varied ages, ethnicities, 
genders, lay members, UCC 
ministers and chaplains,” said 
Lois, who is one of the two lay 
members.

“We have a mix of wisdom 
in the room,” she said.

Lois shared an overview 
by the Rev. Rachel Hacken-
berg, minister for Committee 
on Ministry Resources and 
Conference Support, Ministe-

rial Excellence, Support and 
Authorization (MESA) Team, 
which is part of the national 
UCC Local Church Ministries.

Rachel said that the 17 
participants “felt the presence 
of the Spirit” and tried to be 
responsive to being led by the 
Spirit through their discussions.

“The historic church is in 
the midst of enormous changes 
and this informed our conversa-
tions throughout our meeting,” 
she said. “We talked about the 
theological grounding in the 
UCC’s understanding of min-
istry—that of the whole people 
of God, as well as of that of 
commissioned, licensed and or-
dained ministers.

Discussions of the Habuk-
kak Group are based on theol-
ogy in the UCC’s Constitution 
and Bylaws, Statements of 
Faith and prior work on the the-
ology of ministry, particularly 
in developing the Ministry Is-
sues Pronouncement.

They acknowledged re-
alities about current forms of 
authorized ministry, as well as 
the church being called to new 
ministry approaches and set-
tings.

Rachel said that calls for 
careful re-evaluate of “how we 
are articulating this theological 
grounding for ministry and the 
extent to which it is consistent 
with practice.”

Participants acknowledged 
the tensions between the “func-
tional and sacramental views of 
ordination” within the denomi-
nation, accepting that it is to be 
honored, not resolved.

They agreed that “our stat-
ed theology of ministry and 
how we are using our forms of 
authorized ministry in practice 
seems to be out of sync,” Ra-
chel summarized.

Next, the Habakkuk Group 
will address how “these theo-
logical understandings might 
be re-expressed, how our forms 
of authorized ministry can bet-
ter reflect them, and how this 
work can also make space for 

new ministry settings and ap-
proaches, to which God is call-
ing the Church,” she said.

Along with acknowledg-
ing the theological heritage of 
the UCC tradition, they are also 
responsive to history and ecu-
menism, Lois said.  

Respecting how UCC 
forms of authorized ministry, 
which have shifted over time, 
have blessed the church and 
its ministries, they seek “to af-
firm ministries that will help 
us faithfully respond to God’s 
call now and in the future,” she 
said.

That includes honoring ec-
umenical commitments related 
to authorized ministry.

Between now and spring 
2015, the group will clarify is-
sues and themes, and discern 
possible new directions.

There are task teams es-
tablished to explore four key 
areas: 1) the forms of autho-
rization and their theological 
grounding; 2) the ministry of 
Committees on Ministry; 3) the 
Marks of Faithful and Effective 
Authorized Ministers, as well 
as their relation to ministerial 
codes of conduct; and 4) the 
culture of call within the UCC

Lois brings experience 
as part of the priesthood of 
all believers. After earning a 

PNC has input on reshaping of Manual on Ministry

teaching degree in 1977 at the 
University of Washington in 
Seattle, Lois who grew up in an 
American Baptist Church, Cen-
tral Baptist, in Spokane, moved 
to Metaline Falls.  

Since she joined the Con-
gregational Church in 1980, 
she has served as pianist, mod-
erator, treasurer, trustee, dea-
con, Christian educator and 
women’s fellowship leader.

“In a small church, we ro-
tate among the jobs,” said Lois.

The church now has about 
20 members.  

“It’s a genuine community 
church,” Lois said.  “Our part-
time pastor, Tara Leininger, 
does funerals for and gives sup-
port to families even if they are 
not in the church.”

“I have been learning about 
the importance of authoriza-
tion in the context of the priest-
hood of all believers,” she said, 
pointing out that ministry in 
UCC churches in not about sit-
ting back and listening.

Recently, on their 35th an-
niversary, her husband and she 
toured historic homes in Day-
ton and purchased one to be 
near their son and daughter liv-
ing in Walla Walla.

For information, call 509-
446-3831 or email van_lois@
yahoo.com.

Lois Farnsworth-Whysong of the Committee on Ministry
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Three from PNC attend Authorizing Ministries event
The Manual on Ministry 

project that Lois Farnsworth-
Whysong is working on is one 
piece of the body of work that 
the team Ministerial Excellence 
Support and Authorization 
(MESA) team has engaged in 
the two years since its concep-
tion.  

Marsha Williams, transi-
tional minister at Eastgate in 
Bellevue, Conference Minister 
Mike Denton and Tara Bar-
ber, chair of the Westside PNC 
Committee on Ministry, were 
among 150 attending the bi-
ennial Authorizing Ministries 
in the 21st Century (AM21) 
event, “Prepare the Way of the 
Lord!” event Dec. 3 to 6 at Sa-
vannah, Ga. 

It drew people involved in 
the Search and Call processes, 
plus leaders in the national set-
ting of the denomination, as 
well as seminary representa-
tives and Committee on Minis-
try members.  

“The event sought to en-
gage the wisdom in the room in 
dialogue with denominational 
leaders, who are to support 
ministers and ministry settings 
throughout the UCC,” said Tara

They heard reports from 
Kristina Lizardy-Hajbi on the 
Center for Analytics, Research 
and Data (CARD) project; 
heard from each MESA team 
member; participated in topi-
cal conversations ranging from 
best practices in transfer of 
standing to the importance of 
small group Communities of 
Practice, to the Dream room 
where people used their imagi-
nations related to church trends

In small groups, they wor-
shipped, discussed and pro-
cessed what they experienced.

The MESA team has rolled 
out a new profile for those seek-
ing a call, and more than 4,000 
people have tried it out, Tara re-
ported.  They are creating uni-
fied processes throughout the 
denomination for Search Com-
mittees, Authorized Ministers, 
Committees on Ministry and 

Fitness Reviews, as well as re-
writing the Manual on Ministry. 

Across the UCC there are 
173 Committees on Ministry, 
averaging 12 members per 
committee. PNC’s Committee 
on Ministry has 24 members on 
both sides of the conference. 

That represents much vol-
unteer time in the essential 
work of the church, Tara said.

“We did not do our work in 
isolation.  When the decision 
not to indict the Staten Island 
police officer was announced, 
we redirected our energies to 
finding a faithful response,” she 

said.  “We made plans to engage 
in our local settings, as well as 
making signs, singing protest 
songs and encouraged our col-
legium of officers to act while 
we were still in Savannah. 

The collegium wrote a let-
ter and shared a litany designed 
for a witness during worship 
on the third Sunday of Advent, 
she said.  The litany is at ucc.
org/news/an-advent-letter-rac-
ism-2014.html.

Highlights included nam-
ing characteristics of healthy 
congregations and pastors. 

“Studies show that con-

gregations who are more wel-
coming and diverse are more 
healthy and vibrant.” Tara said.  
“While every church wants a 
pastor who can preach well and 
engage with Scripture, those 
who are most successful are 
also those who can set a vision 
and help a congregation navi-
gate change.

The report is at studying-
congregations.org/2014/12/08/
pastoral-leadership-that-mat-
ters-a-ucc-study.

“Ministers who are sup-
ported by peers and structures 
are able to be more healthy in 
ministry.  Places where small 
groups are used have seen a 
dramatic increase in retention 
of new pastors—up to 50 per-
cent of new clergy leave the 
ministry in the first five years, 
and the rates of Fitness Re-
views have dropped dramati-
cally,” Tara reported.

“These statistics match 
what we are seeing in our local 
churches, and among our cler-
gy.  We are looking forward to 
developing small group Com-
munities of Practice here in the 
next year, and have committed 
to offering resources to better 
equip both clergy and congre-
gations for the changing land-
scape of ministry. 

“It is good to be among the 
leaders in our denomination, 
who are passionate about ex-
cellence in ministry,” she said.  
“We returned inspired and re-
committed to do our work bet-
ter and more intentionally, so 
we can be about the coming of 
God’s kindom on earth.”

Another highlight was 
“Clergy Ethics: The Musical,” 
written by the Office of General 
Counsel of the UCC.  Promi-
nent UCC clergy made cos-
tumed cameo appearances in 
scenes raising important ethical 
issues, which were also illus-
trated by some popular songs 
exploring sexual ethics.

For information, call (425) 
213-9335 or email barber-
tara@hotmail.com.

The Rev. Marsha Williams attends Authorizing Ministry event.

Tara Barber is chair of Westside Committee on Ministry.
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As gifts to the community for its 100th anniversary

Guemes Island created a labyrinth, open foyer 
As part of preparing for 

its 100th anniversary last fall, 
Guemes Island UCC made its 
foyer more welcoming and 
gave the community a laby-
rinth.

Those projects, which were 
among others church members 
rallied to do for the anniver-
sary, were funded in part by 
a $2,000 grant from the PNC 
Church Development Commit-
tee.

A banner with a photo of 
the earth, a rainbow and a dove 
communicate readily the con-
gregation’s three-part covenant 
commitment to: 1) service, 2) 
inclusiveness, 3) peacemaking 
and 4) earth care, said Sally 
Balmer, the pastor, who came 
in August 2013 and was in-
stalled at the 100th anniversary 
celebration in October.

A graduate of 
Vancouver School 
of Theology in Van-
couver, B.C., she 
served a church in 
Northern Califor-
nia, then nearly five 
years at Suquamish 
UCC, two years 
as interim at Prospect UCC in 
Seattle and nearly nine years 
at Pilgrim UCC in Anacortes, 
where she still lives.

When she first came to 
Guemes Island, she met with 
the church council, and they 
decided to clear and renovate 
the foyer.  

Everything was moved out 
of the foyer, which had become 
a catchall, so members could be 
intentional about what would 
be there.  Among the first fur-
nishings added were two wick-
er chairs to create a sitting area.

Now large displays of the 
decades of the church’s history 
hang from hanging rails along 
the walls the walls.  

Member Carol Harmon 
gathered the information and 
created the displays to tell about 
the church’s story and life since 

it was founded in 1914.
“They are still up, because 

we’re not done with reading 
them,” Sally said, nor are the 
people who come through the 
foyer to luncheons in the fel-
lowship hall or for other com-
munity groups that use the 
building.

With having the hanging 
rails, any display is temporary 
and can be shifted, based on 
what the church wants to com-
municate and emphasize at a 
given time.

Over the church’s 100 
years, there were additions to 
the original sanctuary to ac-
commodate an education wing, 
a fellowship hall and offices.  
The additions formed a U-
shaped building, so people  had 
to go outside to go from one 
side to the other.

About five years ago, the 
church decided to enclose the 
central outdoor space and make 
it into an indoor gathering 
space, creating the foyer.  The 
entry to the foyer has three dou-
ble glass doors, so people can 
look in from the street.    

After it was built, the foyer 
accumulated furnishings and 
items with little thought, said 
Bob Anderson, an associate 
member of the church.

Gary Curtis, an engineer 
on the Property Committee, 
designed the space.  With three 
roofs draining onto the foyer 
roof, he designed the foyer roof 

so the water would drain into a 
gutter.  Water in the gutter flows 
off the roof and pours over an 
abstract aluminum sculpture 
with glass bowls, called “Liv-
ing Water in Broken Vessels.” 
Church and island artists cre-
ated the sculpture.

The water then fills a 
sump gravel pit with a storage 
tank that pumps water into the 
church’s raised bed healing 
garden.  That garden has herbs 
and healing plants people are 
invited to use.

Bob landscaped the raised 
beds and a new 12-tree fruit or-
chard on the church’s land.

The foyer and yard were 
also redesigned as part of the 
church’s participation in the na-
tional UCC Mission 4/1 Earth 
campaign in 2013.

“The island was once a 
farming, gardening and orchard 
area, known as Garden Island,” 
Bob said.

It was also once called 
Dog Island for the long-hair 
dogs raised there when it was 
the summer hunting and fish-
ing grounds for Salish Coastal 
Tribes.  They made blankets 
with the dog hair. 

“Our use of the land for 
the healing garden, labyrinth 
and orchard honors the sacred 
ground of the native peoples,” 
Bob said.

From 1986 to 1999, Bob 
and Boots Anderson came on 
and off to Guemes Island from 

Seattle after buying several ad-
jacent lots.  In 1999, they built 
a house, then moved there and 
commuted to Seattle, where he 
did landscaping.

Bob served churches in 
Seattle and had a landscaping 
business, giving him skills to 
help design the labyrinth in the 
woods north of the church.

He was minister of outreach 
and parish care at University 
Congregational UCC for eight 
years in the 1970s, then he 
served Overlake Presbyterian, 
did several interim ministries, 
and was pastor of Seattle Con-

Foyer, entry and garden express church’s welcome.  Below, banner near entry informs people 
of the church’s commitments.                                        Photos courtesy of Bob Anderson and Connie Snell, below

Continued on next page

Sally 
Balmer
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Church’s commercial kitchen is open to community
gregational Christian Church 
for several years.

While serving half-time at 
Overlake Presbyterian, he be-
gan a landscaping design com-
pany, doing that part time and 
continuing until 15 years after 
retiring until last fall.

Sally said Bob typifies 
many island people, coming on 
weekends and for summers to 
island property, building, com-
muting to jobs from the island 
and then retiring there.

The labyrinth project began 
when Lynn Prewitt first gath-
ered members last February.    

The church had a labyrinth 
in its back lawn.  

Because people especially 
liked the part that went into the 
woods, the labyrinth committee 
decided to have the labyrinth 
wind under the maple trees in 
the area between the church 
and the Community Hall. 

Once the seven-circle lab-
yrinth was designed, it took 
many hours of hard labor to 
clear the ground of scrub brush, 
blackberry vines, ferns and 
moss.  The path, which is lined 
with three- to eight-inch stones, 
leads to an eight-foot opening 
in the center.

There is also a direct path 
to the middle, so it’s accessible 
for people with disabilities, and 
for people who want to use it 
for meditation and for yoga.

The path is being covered 
with gravel, which was funded 
by the Church Development 
Committee grant.

It opened at the solstice in 
June, said Bob, who helped de-
sign it.

The church’s relationship 
with the community hall is an-
other aspect of its sharing its 
resources with the community.

Two years ago, the church 
renovated its kitchen to qualify 
as a commercial kitchen, with 
the idea that it could be used for 
events at the community hall, 
as well as the church, Bob said.

Guemes Island has a gen-
eral store near the ferry, the 
church just up the street, the 
community building and a re-
sort on the other side of town.

When the church put in the 
kitchen, it also put in genera-
tors, so the kitchen could serve 
during an emergency, said Sal-
ly.

Many church members are 
also members of the commu-
nity hall, which seats more than 
100 people.

Bob said that 40 percent 
of the funds for renovating the 
church kitchen came from the 
community, because it’s used 
by the community to prepare 
meals at the hall.

It’s also used to cook 
lunches for about 50 seniors 
on Thursdays and Tuesday 
evening soup suppers at the 
church, and for the community 
Christmas dinner and the Fire 
Department’s annual recogni-
tion dinner at the hall. 

Meals cooked in the church 
kitchen are taken to the hall.

Bob said about 800 people 
live on Guemes Island all year.  
About 1,500 come during the 
summer and up to 3,000 come 

on major holiday weekends.
“The church’s best atten-

dance is in the summer and 
weekends when people come to 
their summer/weekend homes, 
“he said.

Some regular members go 
to Palm Springs, Ariz., or go 
skiing in the winter.  

A core of 15 to 20 of the 
60 members attend each week.  
Average attendance is 30 to 35.

“We seek to get away from 
the idea of members and focus 
on being a faith-centered, and 
a Christ-centered community 
that serves the community as it 
cares about the earth, is inclu-
sive and works for peace,” said 
Bob.

To survive today, he be-
lieves churches need to be fa-
cilities that facilitate a variety 
of ministries and welcome use 
by the community.

The building is used for a 
book club, yoga, an exercise 
group, the Historical Society.  
They work with the commu-
nity center, which is 25 percent 
larger than the church, and less 
conducive for small groups.

For about 60 years, the 
church was primarily a place 

for worship and Christian edu-
cation. Then there were addi-
tions for education, fellowship, 
meals, offices and meeting 
space.

In the early years, it was 
yoked with the Pilgrim Congre-
gational Church in Anacortes.  

“In the 1980s, we had a 
conservative period and the 
church became polarized,” said 
Bob.  

That was followed by sev-
eral short-term ministers, in-
cluding the first woman min-
ister, the Rev. Judith Bardsley, 
then the Rev. Darrel Berg, who 
served the church 14 years and 
did much calling to build the 
church.  Then there were a cou-
ple of interims, a settled pastor 
and supply pastors before the 
church called Sally.  

She serves part-time, 40 
Sundays a year, so other voic-
es preach other Sundays.  She 
works in the area as a trained 
spiritual director.

“The balance of different 
voices in the pulpit is good,” 
Bob said.

For information, call 360-
293-5515 or email Sally at 
revbalmer@icloud.com.

Continued from previous page

The Island Labyrinth is the Guemes Island UCC’s gift to the community.	          Photo courtesy of Sally Balmer
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Musicians’ group worships through singing
Continued from page 1
ferent churches to relieve the 
choir for a day.

Anna grew up in Kirkland 
UCC. They lived since 1985 
in Issaquah, where they at-
tended Pine Lake Presbyterian 
Church for nine years.  Then 
they moved to attend Plymouth 
when their children Chris and 
Jennifer were in high school so 
they could be involved in the 
youth group there.  They con-
tinued to live in their home in 
the woods in Issaquah.

When they began attend-
ing Plymouth Congregational 
UCC, it was beginning to dis-
cern ways to help Beacon Ave. 
UCC, which became Bethany.

“We wanted to be involved 
in the multicultural experience, 
so we attended both,” she said.

They were members of 
Bethany for 11 years.  Don be-
came chorister, which meant he 
announced when to stand and 
sit, organized musicians and 
worked up songs.

“Each week was spontane-
ous,” she said.  “The church 
had an organ and piano, but no 
organist or pianist, so we did 
church without those instru-
ments, unless we had a guest.”

Don brought in different 
multicultural groups to create 
a unique worship experience 
each week.  Different people 
became regulars, including 
some pianists.

Among the regulars was the 
Frank Clayton Ensemble, who 
played, as they did at the 2014 
Pacific Northwest Conference 
Annual Meeting at University 
Congregational UCC in Seattle.

Now the Jenkins attend 
Kirkland, which has a music 
program.  They provide special 
music three times a year.  

They go to other churches, 
including Rainier Beach United 
Methodist Church about four 
times a year, Plymouth several 
times, including a Christmas 
Eve Wee Worship, and Spirit of 
Peace in Issaquah, University 
and Fauntleroy.

Anna was a music major 
in college, graduating in 1974 
from Washington State Univer-
sity and teaching music a year 
at Hoquiam High School in 
Aberdeen.  She and Don mar-
ried in 1975, having met when 
asked to sing at a wedding.

Don, a 1972 graduate in 
psychology from the Univer-
sity of North Carolina at Cha-
pel Hill, lived in Portland when 
they met.  He retires in July 
2015 from work in insurance 
and risk management.

They lived four years in 
Beaverton, Ore., and returned 
to Seattle for four years, then 
to Vienna, Va., for four years, 
coming back and living in Is-
saquah.  For the most part, they 
have attended UCC churches.

He grew up in a Freewill 
Baptist Church in Newburn, 
N.C.  His mother was church 
pianist, and his family was 
musical, singing and playing 
instruments.  Every year, their 
children joined them for family 
gatherings in North Carolina, 
and sang with six other cousins.

Don had studied voice in 
college and was in the choir and 

men’s glee club.  He has played 
guitar for 40 years, developing 
different finger patterns—fin-
ger picking and strumming.  

Anna sings, has played pia-
no and since 2001 mostly plays 
the Celtic harp.

She meets with 12 women 
in a harp circle and arranges 
music for it, and has published 
a harp duet music book.

“I arrange music for the 
harp, because music for it looks 
like piano music, but it sounds 
muddy on the harp.  I listen to 
the overtones as I play and de-
cide the sounds I want.

When they take a piece 
they decide what form it will 
take, who will sing and when, 
and how instruments will sup-
port it.

“It takes a while to pull to-
gether a piece as a performance 
piece,” she said.  “For congre-
gational singing, the harp usu-
ally plays the melody and the 
guitar the harony.”

The name, Instruments of 
Peace, goes back to the prayer 
of St. Francis, “Make me an in-
strument of your peace.”

It comes, too, from Anna’s 

use of harp music for healing 
and transitions, often played 
at the bedside of someone who 
is dying.  For three years, she 
played for hospice patients at 
Swedish Hospice.  

Every week at Covenant 
Shores Retirement Commu-
nity at Mercer Island, she plays 
therapeutic music at the health 
center and reflections unit for 
people who are memory chal-
lenged.  At the latter, the music 
is interactive, geared to stimu-
late memories and discussion.

Occasionally she plays for 
someone dying in a hospice set-
ting—peaceharp.com.

“The idea is that harp music 
brings peace,” she said.  “The 
strings’ vibrato sends vibrations 
people feel,” said Anna, who 
has taught 10 harp students in 
her home since 2006.

When they sing for com-
mercial enterprises, they 
charge.  When they sing for 
congregations, they accept an 
honorarium.  Some places they 
play for no charge.

Their music ranges from 
sacred to secular and includes 
many folk genre, hymns, Celt-
ic, old time fiddle tunes, Civil 
War tunes, waltzes and some 
country.

“Our musical experience 
is intertwined with our faith,” 
said Anna, telling of a poster 
that says:  “It’s All About the 
Music.”

“We worship through sing-
ing,” she said.  “Before a ser-
vice, we work with the pastor to 
put the service together, brain-
storming about how to integrate 
music with the message, choos-
ing the right words, tempo and 
rhythm to support the service 
and sermon.

“We weave what we do 
with what is happening in wor-
ship so all is connected,” she 
said.  “The top messages we 
share are about love and peace.”

For information, call 206-
914-2662 or 498-2900 or email 
anna@instruments-of-peace.
com.

Anna Jenkins arranges music for harp accompaniment.
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Horizon House CEO retires, reflects on 16 years
After almost 16 years as 

CEO of Horizon House, Bob 
Anderson announced in No-
vember that he plans to retire in 
June 2015 when he is 70. 

He seeks to have more time 
with his family and his wife of 
44 years, Julie, and he expects 
to continue as a consultant in 
senior services programs. 

“I feel blessed to have good 
health and energy at this time 
to apply to future endeavors,” 
which he said includes becom-
ing a grandfather in December.

He has found his years at 
Horizon House “the most sat-
isfying part of my work career, 
being able to work close to peo-
ple in this stage of life and gain 
access to their wisdom—lis-
tening, respecting and learning 
from people who have learned 
much from life,” he said.

Horizon House is a resi-
dent-directed community, so 
Bob has seen his role to be to 
serve people in their home 
and respond to their ideas and 
needs. 

Horizon House’s mission 
to residents is to their quality of 
life and financial security.

Under Bob’s leadership 
since 1998, the community has 
done two things to reinvent it-
self:  It established a new health 
care system that includes “sup-
ported living,” and has built a 
new tower with 100 apartments.

Bob explained that support-
ed living combines the former 
nursing home with assisted liv-
ing to be a homelike continuum 
of care, so people make one 
move from their independent 
living apartments.

In addition, he said Hori-
zon House offers a seven-day-
a-week medical clinic with a 
nurse practitioner on staff, so 
residents have access to out-
patient medical care five days 
a week and with a nurse on 
weekends.

“People can age in place in 
their own independent apart-
ments because they have a 

medical clinic in the building to 
help solve immediate medical 
problems and to support their 
health and wellbeing,” he said.

In other settings, seniors 
have to set up a doctor’s ap-
pointment, go by car to a clinic 
and wait in line.  At the Horizon 
House clinic, the nurse practi-
tioner can assess if more care is 
needed and work with doctors 
and specialists.

Two years ago, Horizon 
House formed Horizon Home 
Care, Inc., to provide home 
services to help with daily 
needs, such as meals, dress-
ing and apartment chores on a 
temporary or permanent basis.  
It serves residents, but may ex-
pand outside the complex.

“Innovations we have im-
plemented over the years have 
been integrated into new care 
models, including the support 
system apartments,” he said.

Horizon House has 378 
independent living apartments 
and is renovating eight inde-
pendent living apartments to 
create 16 new supported living 
apartments, for a total of 106 
by the end of next year.  It has 
more than 550 residents.

“An important aspect of 
community life is that no one 
has to leave because of ex-
hausting their resources,” Bob 
said.  “That has been our com-
mitment for 53 years.”

The way it guarantees that 

commitment is through raising 
$1 million a year to support its 
now $11 million endowment.

“It’s particularly needed to-
day with growing demand be-
cause people are living longer 
and have more complex needs,” 
he said. “That commitment is at 
the root of our mission.

“As a UCC affiliated orga-
nization, we are open to people 
of any faith tradition.  The di-
versity of our community in 
religion and social-economic 
status is also part of our com-
mitment,” Bob explained.

Entry fees range from 
$40,000 to six figures, and Ho-
rizon House is committee to 
maintain 25 percent of apart-
ments for people of moderate 
to low incomes.

Another commitment is to 
facilitate residents being able to 
serve the broader community.

One way it does that is 
through its Community Grants 
Program, which supports three 
ventures: 1) Plymouth Church’s 
development of Plymouth 
Housing, low income hous-
ing for seniors through finan-
cial and volunteer resources; 
2) Mary’s Place, a community 
based organization sponsored 
by Lutherans for women ex-
periencing domestic violence, 
and 3) Northwest Center for 
Creative Aging, a nonprofit that 
partners to offers programs and 
services to seniors in the com-

munity to help them find greater 
connection through workshops, 
conversations and a learning 
day at Seattle University.

Bob said Horizon House 
is continually renovating its 1 
million square feet of space on 
two-and-a-half acres in down-
town Seattle.

“We are in flux to meet resi-
dents’ needs,” he said.

The facility also partners 
with other organizations, for 
example, providing Elderwise 
space for a day center for older 
adults from the community.

In 1961, the then Washing-
ton North Idaho Conference 
of the UCC—now the Pacific 
Northwest Conference—guar-
anteed a loan to buy the Bald-
win Apartments as the first site 
for senior living.  While it no 
longer has a financial relation-
ship, the conference minister 
and a member of the confer-
ence Board of Directors sit on 
the Horizon House Board of 
Trustees.

“We are the only UCC-
sponsored senior living center 
in the region,” Bob said.  “We 
draw people from UCC church-
es all over the region, includ-
ing from Plymouth, University 
Congregational, Magnolia and 
some West Seattle churches, 
which transport members in 
Horizon House to church.”

Bob, who grew up Catho-
lic and has been a member of 
Plymouth UCC in Seattle, esti-
mates that of the 550 residents 
less than 20 percent are UCC.

Growing up in Boston, af-
ter graduating from Tufts Uni-
versity in Boston, he earned a 
master’s in public administra-
tion in 1970 at Syracuse Uni-
versity.  He worked as with the 
Illinois Mental Health Author-
ity, before coming to Seattle in 
1978.  He worked with several 
health care administration posi-
tions before Horizon House.

For information, call 206-
382-3601 or email boba@hori-
zonhouse.org.

Bob Anderson retires in June 2015 as Horizon House CEO.
Photo courtesy of Horizon House
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Mark Schoesler of Zion UCC leads State Senate
Zion UCC Ritzville mem-

ber Mark Schoesler, who will 
be the Republican leader of 
the Majority Coalition Caucus 
in the Washington State Sen-
ate for the next two years, said 
he finds much less polarization 
than “media portrayal of hyper-
partisan gridlock suggests.”

He pointed out, for ex-
ample, that even though there 
are 24 Democrats and 25 in the 
Republican coalition, the 2013 
state budget had 43 votes.

“In the legislature, I believe 
it’s important to have a posi-
tive attitude, so I see the bud-
get glass as half full, not half 
empty,” he said.

Believing that it’s as critical 
for government as for nonprof-
its and churches to be stewards 
of the money they have, he 
looks for effectiveness, rather 
than coming with a predeter-
mined view of what an outcome 
should be, such as raising taxes 
or slashing everything.

Last year, he was appalled 
when the Department of So-
cial and Health Services spent 
$750,000, not for the safety net, 
but “for an expensive party for 
bureaucrats.”

“People need to be ac-
countable for how they spend 
tax dollars,” Mark said.  “If we 
give hard-earned money to a 
church or civic group, we want 
them to use it wisely.  The same 
is true for government.”

He also challenged a pro-
posal to build a building in 
Olympia for the State Patrol.  It 
would cost 50 percent less for 
a long term leas, so more funds 
could go for public safety.

The Schoesler family are 
among the original families in 
Zion UCC, now Zion Philadel-
phia UCC in Ritzville.

“I am the fifth generation  
member on my maternal grand-
mother’s side.  My two children 
and three grandchildren were 
baptized there,” he said, “so we 
have had seven generations of 
my family in Zion Church.”

Mark was first elected to 

the House of Representatives in 
1993 and has served since 2004 
in the State Senate.  Since then 
he has been less involved in the 
church in Ritzville.

“In a small church, we wear 
many hats.  I was a deacon, 
trustee and moderator until I was 
elected and in Olympia three 
to six months a year,” he said. 
“Now when I’m home, I enjoy 
worshiping with my family.”

Mark took confirmation 
classes from the church’s then 
German pastor, who taught a 
traditional understanding of the 
Bible and church.  

He remembers that his 
Grandmother Schoesler, a ma-
triarch in the church, expected 
the family to attend every week.

So if his parents wanted to 
take the family fishing, they 
hooked up the boat trailer, went 
to church, came home, changed 
clothes, and climbed in the car 
to go fishing.

Mark’s father’s family was 
from the German Russians—
known as Volga Deutsch—and 
his mother’s family, the Heine-
mans, were from Germany.

“The Russian Germans had 
an understanding with Cath-
erine the Great that they would 

have religious freedom, have 
land to farm and not have to 
serve in the military.  When 
she died, her successors backed 
out of the agreement, so many 
Volga Germans fled.

“I’m fascinated by that his-
tory,” said Mark, telling how 21 
years ago his father and some 
cousins went to visit two vil-
lages on the Volga, where their 
forebears had lived.

“I learned from their visit 
about the suffering of fami-
lies.  We could have been stuck 
there, living in third-world con-
ditions or exiled to Siberia for 
our faith.  Our children could 
have been forced to serve in the 
military for yet another stupid 
war,” he commented, appreci-
ating being an American.

Both sides of his family set-
tled  in the Ritzville area in the 
1880s.  He farms land from his 
parents’ families.  He and his 
wife, Ginger, grow wheat and 
canola, and have cattle.

“The first generation were 
wheat growers,” he said.  “I 
started experimenting with 
canola in the 1980s, seeking 
to improve crop rotations.  The 
growing trend nationally in-
cludes canola for economic and 

agronomic reasons.”
Serving in the House and 

then Senate, he is able to help 
with harvesting and planting, 
but often misses spring work.

“I first ran because of my 
concern about the long-term 
survival of agriculture in the 
region,” said Mark, who rep-
resents the 9th Legislative Dis-
trict in all or part of Adams, 
Asotin, Franklin, Garfield, Spo-
kane and Whitman counties.  

“Fiscal conservatism has 
always been part of my life, so 
I want to assure smart fiscal de-
cisions.  I look at the nation’s 
debt roller coaster with deficits 
and taxes.  It affects our state, 
and it’s troubling,” he said.  “If 
money is taken forcibly from 
people in taxes, we need to 
spend it wisely.  People want 
the best value for their money.”

Mark is concerned about 
the challenge from the courts to 
fund basic education.

“Their decision puts us in a 
hard situation because the pub-
lic is not prone to raise taxes,” 
Mark said.

He repeated his commit-
ment for state programs to 
practice the same stewardship 
as faith based and nonprofit or-
ganizations.

“Where the government is 
to be responsible for a safety 
net, it is to be a good steward, 
scrutinizing every dollar wisely 
before appropriating it,” he 
said.  “We must always be ask-
ing:  Is there a smarter way to 
spend that dollar?”

Mark is aware that legisla-
tors may disagree on what is 
wise and smart, but both Re-
publicans and Democrats care 
about the less fortunate.

“We just differ sometimes 
on ways to care for the vulner-
able,” he said.

“I’m always optimistic,” 
Mark said.  “We come into this 
session with nearly $3 billion 
more in revenue.”

For information, call 
360-786-7620 or email 
mschoesler@yahoo.com.

Mark Schoesler of Ritzville Zion represents the 9th district.
Photo courtesy of Mark Schoesler
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Deeg Nelson leaves Pilgrim Firs after 12 years
After 12 years manag-

ing Pilgrim Firs, Deeg 
Nelson has decided to 

resign effective Jan. 6 so he can 
dedicate more time to environ-
mental issues.

Conference Minister Mike 
Denton said that now, “the most 
important thing to do is simply 
thank Deeg for his service.” 

Soon the conference will 
share information about next 
steps and will notify the confer-
ence of plans to honor Deeg’s 
ministry. 

Deeg began his resignation 
letter with affirming: “Pilgrim 
Firs is in a great place!” 

He noted that there have 
been dramatic changes over his 
12 years, and Pilgrim Firs con-
tinues to be on sound financial 
footing.

“We have made major re-
pairs and improvements to the 
facilities, and our guests are 
happy,” he said.

Being immersed in a job 
he has loved, he said, “I have 
learned many things and built 
many a wonderful long-term 
relationships with the people 
related to the facility. 

“I have met and worked 
with UCC churches and their 
members, outside groups of 
many kinds, camp neighbors, 
law enforcement and govern-
ment representatives, small 
businesses owners and suppli-
ers, and many more,” he added. 

Deeg’s family grew up at 
Pilgrim Firs before they moved 
out on their own to pursue their 
dreams with camp as a back-
ground. 

He also appreciates what 
he has learned through travel 
to many parts of the country, 
as part of the Outdoor Minis-
tries Association, visiting other 
camps and the national setting 
of the UCC. 

Staff people at Pilgrim Firs 
have come and gone over those 
years. 

“Most stayed on as em-
ployees here much longer than 
the average for this kind of 
job,” Deeg said.  “They like 
the ways we do things, and we 

reward them with a wonderful 
camaraderie and above-average 
wages.”

Several years ago, Pilgrim 
Firs became a part of the na-
tional UCC Ministry for Envi-
ronmental Justice. 

“The environment is im-
portant to me, and I have 
worked with staff to create pro-
grams that reflect this,” Seeg 
said.  “We do our best to reduce 
waste, reuse things as often as 
possible, recycle and conserve. 

“The re-roofing project that 

we have been working on for 
about 10 years now is almost 
completed. Not only are the 
buildings more comfortable be-
cause they are less drafty, but 
our power bills have declined 
while rates have increased,” he 
said. 

“The Environmental Jus-
tice Movement has also made 
its mark on me personally,” 
Deeg said.  “I want to do more, 
much more, but I have been 
somewhat limited in the scope 
of things I have been able to do 
while managing Pilgrim Firs. 

So on Jan. 6, he leaves Pil-
grim Firs and move to the state 
capitol of Olympia where he 
will have better access to pri-
vate and public agencies that 
will enable him to have a wider 
impact on our environmental 
future.

“I believe I am leaving Pil-
grim Firs in great shape and in 
capable hands,” he said. 

“One of my goals in life 
has always been to stand up 
for what is right in the natural 
world. The issues are getting 
bigger and the timing is criti-
cal,” he said.  

“It is time for me to do this 
work now, and I want to have 
the biggest impact I can. Yes, I 
want to, and plan to, help save 
the planet!” he explained.

“Thank you for your sup-
port over the past 12 years, and 
thank you for whatever you can 
do yourself to help preserve our 
natural habitat,” Deeg said. 

For information, call 360-
876-2031 or visit pilgrimfirs.
org.

Deeg Nelson will move to Olympia to do environmental work.

The Pacific Northwest 
Conference Annual Men’s Re-
treat will be held Jan. 30 to Feb. 
1 at Pilgrim Firs.

The Rev. Todd Smieden-
dorf, senior minister at Wash-
ington Park UCC in Denver 
Colo., will help participants en-
gage on the theme, “Exploring 
the Paths to Mature Manhood.”

“No matter where you are 

on your masculine journey, you 
are welcome to attend the re-
treat,” said Rick Russell, who 
is organizing the event with 
Michael Phipps and Steve Guy.

The retreat is an opportuni-
ty to engage with other men in 
discussions, worship, song, and 
reflection on life’s transitions, 
Rick said. Participants may 
also come on Thursday, Jan. 29, 

for the “Day of Silence.” 
Todd was ordained at 

Washington Park UCC in 2001 
and returned as senior minister 
after 10 years of ministry in 
Forest Grove, Ore., Boulder, 
Colo., and Laramie, Wyo.  His 
focus in ministry is on spiritu-
ality and social justice, influ-
enced by creation theology and 
spirituality.  

He earned a bachelor’s de-
gree in religious studies from 
Albion College in 1986, a mas-
ter’s in exercise science from 
the University of Arizona in 
1988, and a master of divinity 
from Iliff School of Theology 
in 1993.

Registration is at www.n-
sid-sen.org. For information, 
email myrtos@comcast.net.

Conference’s Annual Men’s Retreat at Pilgrim Firs features Denver pastor
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N-Sid-Sen and Pilgrim Firs are your homes on lakes
By Mark Boyd

A sunset graces the sky at 
your home on the lake, N-Sid-
Sen.  Yes that’s correct, it’s your 
home on the lake: N-Sid-Sen.

All 267 acres, all the cab-
ins, the lodges, the more than 
three miles of trails, the beach 
front, the gathering spaces, all 
of it.  It’s yours.

N-Sid-Sen belongs to all of 
us as surely as we are all part 
of the Pacific Northwest Con-
ference of the United Church 
of Christ.  Whether you reside 
in the mountains surrounding 
Metaline Falls or are surround-
ed by the waters of Puget Sound 
on Guemes Island, you have a 
home at N-Sid-Sen.  Although 
we are spread from Wallace, 
Idaho, to Cathlamet, Wash. 
from Bellingham to Lewiston, 
it is all part of the same.

In fact, we have two places 
to call ours:  N-Sid-Sen and Pil-
grim Firs.

To share in, to worship to-
gether, to play together, to just 
be together and to listen.

This year at camp I spent 
time listening.

• Listening to the wind 
blow through the trees;

• Listening to the ravens 
harrass the eagles;

• Listening to the deer rus-
tle in the underbrush hoping 
that we would not notice them;

• Listening to the conversa-
tions around the campfires after 
the songs had been sung;

• Listening to the shared 
laughter on the many porches;

• Listening to the wise ad-
vice given from rocking chairs.

I listened to all the folks 
who came to visit us.

As I listened, I heard: “I 
went to camp expecting to 
make friends, but I ended up 
with family.” 

Today with all that is hap-
pening in the world wouldn’t 
it be incredible if we could all 
live into that statement.

What would happen if 
we all looked at meeting new 

folks as gathering more friends 
around us, not just the mass of 
friends on Facebook that some-
times become like another col-
lection, but friends that truly 
are part of our family, however 
we define family—friends with 
that deeper connection of a 
commonality.

Someone once said that if 
we truly knew someone’s story 
it would not be possible to hate 
them.  Isn’t that what family is 
really about?

Our family at camp has cer-
tainly been busy this year.

We have updated the 
downstairs bathrooms in Spirit 
Lodge, rebuilt the lakeside 
stairs on Stillwater porch, 
built and launched a new float-
ing dock in the cove, put in a 
new sandbox in front of For-
restor lodge, built a lifeguard 
chair, moved the entrance sign 
so it can be seen more easily, 
purchased a new oven for the 
kitchen, added new curtains to 
some of the cabins and removed 
some dead and dying trees.

That is only the physical 
stuff we did.  As I listened to 
folks coming and going this 
year, I began to wonder, what 
allows strangers to become 
friends, to become family.

Is it in the slowing down 
and not worrying about having 
to plan meals, meetings, etc? 
Is it in the invitation of others 
to come swimming, canoeing, 
hiking, etc? Is it in the shared 
play of building a dock, sand-
box, lifeguard chair? Is it in the 
knowledge that it is really OK 
to do nothing but nap and then 
nap some more? Yes it certainly 
is, and yet it is more.

In that more is where I 
struggle to find a name for it.

At our OMA-UCC (Out-
door Ministries Association of 
the United Church of Christ) 
gathering in October this ques-
tion was presented.

How do we say what it is 
that we provide? At our Board 
of Directors and Council Meet-
ing it came up again: How do 

Another sunset.   Photo by Mark Boyd

2015 Pilgrim Firs 
camp & retreat season 
Junior High Midwinter Retreat, 

Jan. 9-11 - grades 7-9 
Senior High Midwinter Retreat 

Jan 16-18 - grades 10-12  
Men’s Retreat 

Jan. 30 to Feb. 1
GLBT Spiritual Renewal Retreat 

May 29 to 31 
Work Camp June 18-21

Senior High Camp 
June 28 to July 4 

Junior High Camp 
July 5 to 11 

Kids Camp July 12 to 15 
Intermediate Camp 

July 12 to 18 
Family Camp Aug. 16 to 20

For information, call 360-876-
2031 or visit pilgrimfirs.org.

2015 N-Sid-Sen
camp schedule is:

Junior & Senior High 
Midwinter Retreat

March 13 to 15 - grades 7 to 12
Women’s Retreat - May 15 to 17

PNC Counselor & Director 
Retreat - May 15 to17

Work Camp - June 15 to 20
Young Adult Camp - June 21-23

Kid’s Camp - July 5 to 8
Intermediate Camp - July 5 to 11

Senior High Aqua Camp 
July 12 to 18

Family Camp #1 
July 26 to Aug. 1

Junior High Aqua Camp
 Aug. 2 to 8

Family Camp #2 - Aug. 9 to 15
For information, call 208-689-

3489 or visit n-sid-sen.org.

we inform others of the passion 
we find in the UCC?  

As I pondered this I won-
dered what N-Sid-Sen provides 
beyond food, housing, site and 
program.

Three words kept coming 
to me: Breathe. Listen. Passion.

Breathe - We invite and 
encourage you to come to camp 
and breathe. When you step out 
of your car leave your worries 
and concerns in the trunk and 
lock it.  Take another breath and 
look around...

Listen - Take a moment 
to listen to all the new sounds 
around you at camp.  Don’t try 
to identify them, just listen to 
them with your ears, eyes and 
feet.  Then listen to yourself...

Passion - As you wander  
and unload your mind, think 
about your passion, what keeps 
you going, what excites you, 
what topics compel you to jump 
in? Find someone to share your 
passion with.

Friendships started at camp 
can be separated by miles and 
months without losing any of 
their strength.


